
July 14, 2025 
 
The Honorable Maggie Hassan 
United States Senate 
324 Hart Senate Office Building 
Washington, D.C. 20510 
 
Dear Senator Hassan: 
 
Thank you for your continued commitment to and critical work protecting and advancing the 
rights of disabled people. At this time, we write with utmost urgency regarding including funding 
for purchasing and installing universal changing tables in the Capitol Complex’s restrooms in the 
Legislative Appropriations bill for fiscal year (FY) 2026. Ensuring this funding is in the 
Legislative Appropriations bill is critical for disabled people in the United States.  
 
The First Amendment of the U.S. The Constitution specifically identifies that people have the 
right to “petition the Government for a redress of grievances.” Disabled people and their families 
should have equal access to this basic right. Unfortunately, many are unable to or have difficulty 
doing so due to lack of accessible restrooms. The Congressional Accountability Act of 1995 
(CAA) incorporates Title II (public services) and III (public accommodations) of the Americans 
with Disabilities Act (ADA) of 1990 under 2 U.S. Code § 1331. This applies to specific entities, 
including each office of the Senate and House of Representatives, the Architect of the Capitol 
(which has jurisdiction over the U.S. Capitol), and other offices within the legislative branch. 
The ADA utilizes the Architectural Barriers Act of 1968 to create standards for building 
accessibility. However, they do not include specifications on adult changing tables. The 
International Code Council specifies the inclusion of adjustable adult changing tables in their 
International Building Code (section A117.1). 
 
Currently, disabled people and their families are forced to improvise by either changing disabled 
people on the bathroom floor or utilizing the Capitol Complex’s health unit—if it is open and 
available. Requiring people to lay down on restroom floors is highly unsanitary and can cause 
injuries to both the disabled person and their care provider. Universal changing tables allow 
caregivers to assist disabled people using restroom facilities safely and in a sanitary manner. This 
is a  common sense, low-cost way to ensure basic dignity for all when using the restrooms and 
will alleviate any further safety concerns.  
 
There have been multiple requests, including a formal letter from your office that was co-signed 
by Senators Schmitt, Casey, and Duckworth in September 2023, for the Architect of the Capitol 
to install at least one universal changing table within the Capitol Visitors Center and at least one 
universal changing table in each of the Senate and House office buildings. However, there has 



yet to be substantial progress in installing them. We encourage Congress to provide direct 
funding to install universal changing tables in the next FY 2026 Appropriations bill. This will 
help ensure the dignity and safety of disabled people and their family members while protecting 
their first amendment rights to petition their government. 
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